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95/23
Apologies.

Cllrs.  J Everitt, S Kenyon-Ellis, C McKemey and D Parker.
96/23
Declarations of Interest.

None.
97/23
Dispensation Requests.

None.
98/23
Public Participation.

Mr Bromley raised an issue about flooding in the village centre which was occurring at the junction of High Street and Howlett Road where the new access road to the Shire Homes development had been provided. At times of heavy rain there was standing water which made it difficult for pedestrian walking along High Street. It was noted the top surface had yet to be applied which may resolve the problem but in the interim it was felt this matter should be brought to the attention of both the developer and the highway authority.

99/23
Minutes of the Meeting held on 11th September 2023.
Resolved that the Minutes of the Meeting held on the 11th September 2023, copies of which had been previously circulated to members, be signed by the Chairman as a true record.

100/23
Matters arising from the Minutes of the Meeting held on 11th September 2023.
Minute 82/23 – Hedge Outside School – Cllr. Earwaker reported that the hedge had now been cut.

Minute 87/23 – Funding Application CCTV – The Clerk reported that unfortunately the replacement of the CCTV at the Skate Park did not meet the funding criteria.

Minute 92/23 – New Sports Centre – The Clerk updated members with progress with the approach to County Highways to undertake the design work on the access road junction with Leicester Road. Although there had not been a definite no it was felt it would be unlikely as County Highways had indicated on the request for a traffic study in the village that it did not have the resources to undertake consultancy work only survey work. Ball Hall had indicated that Vectos had provided a quotation of £1,000 plus VAT for a stage 1 preliminary design and £1,750 plus VAT for a stage 1 road safety audit which was the minimum that was required for the planning application stage. It was agreed that the Clerk should ask Ball Hall to obtain two further quotations for consideration at the next meeting.
101/23
Accounts.
The Clerk submitted details of accounts due for payment, copies of which were circulated to members at the meeting, as set out below:
	Reference
	Name
	
	
	Description
	
	
	
	Amount

	BL1131
	Equals (Travis Perkins)
	Gravel and Shingle
	96.38

	BL1131
	Equals (Autoculture Ltd)
	Lawnmower Drive Belt
	9.79

	BL1131
	Equals (B&Q)
	Landscape Fabric Staples
	4.45

	BL1131
	Equals (Magnet Expert Ltd)
	Map Pin Magnets
	20.30

	BL1131
	Equals (Buy Metal Online)
	Galvanised Steel Sheets
	60.68

	BL1131
	HP Instant Ink
	Ink Replacement Service
	2.99

	BL1131
	Equals Fair FX (Screwfix)
	Carriage Bolt with Hex Nut
	9.49

	BL1131
	Equals Fair FX (B & Q)
	Postcrete/Dust Pan and Brush
	19.00

	BL1131
	Equals Fair FX (B & Q)
	Wood Primer/Dulux Weathershield
	102.53

	BL1131
	Equals (Sara DM Enterprises Ltd)
	Hot Water Stickers
	3.35

	BL1131
	Equals (Universal Silk Screen Printers & Signmakers)
	Fire Exit Signs
	6.49

	BL1132
	Guardian
	Gate Security
	600.12

	BL1133
	ESPO
	Sterile Eye Pads
	0.84

	BL1134
	ESPO
	Hand Towel / Slazenger Volleyballs
	66.60

	BL1135
	ESPO
	High-Vis Bomber Jacket
	41.10

	BL1136
	ESPO
	A4 Paper / PVC Gloves
	42.18

	BL1137
	ESPO
	Toilet Rolls
	24.24

	BL1138
	HugoFox Ltd
	Website Fees
	244.68

	BL1139
	John Flower (Build Yard)
	Carcasing Timber
	33.58

	BL1140
	Elliott's Property Services
	Fitting of new Fire Exit & Fire Doors
	1,475.00

	BL1141
	Fleckney Cricket Club
	Cricket  Pitch  maintenance
	1,717.60

	BL1142
	Harborough Fire and Safety Ltd
	Annual Service for Fire Appliances
	189.60

	BL1143 – BL1148
	Various
	Wages
	4339.21

	BL1149
	HMRC
	Tax & NI
	1,532.61

	DD10Sept
	Water Plus
	Water Services
	58.91

	DD13Sept
	Nat West Bank
	Bank Charges
	29.00

	DD15
	British Gas
	Electricity
	698.50

	DD16
	British Gas
	Electricity
	13.93

	DD18
	Biffa Waste Services Ltd
	Trade Waste Service
	74.16

	DD6
	British Gas
	Electricity
	6.06

	DD9Sept
	Nest
	Pension Contributions
	207.76

	NWbank
	Playfinder
	Bookteq/Playfinder
	27.33

	NWbank
	SumUp
	SumUp Fees
	1.78

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	Total
	£11,760.24


The Clerk reported that the total receipts in September amounted to £91720.87 excluding VAT and included a payment of £87,585 from Harborough DC for the second half year’s Precept.

The Clerk submitted a Bank Reconciliation Statement at 30th September 2023.
The Clerk also submitted for approval details of Petty Cash payments for the September quarter.
Resolved that:
(i) The accounts as set out above be approved for payment.
(ii) The information on receipts be received and noted.
(iii) The Bank Reconciliation Statement at 30th September 2023 be received and noted.
(iv) The details of Petty Cash payments for the September quarter be received and noted. 

102/23   
The Well, Kibworth.
The Chairman welcomed Andy Wright, Operations Manager, The Well, Kibworth to the meeting. Andy explained that the organisation had two shops on High Street, Kibworth one of which was a Café/Clothes Shop and the other a Food Bank/Office. Andy went on to explain the work of the food bank which had been necessitated by the Covid epidemic and had been continued to help individuals affected by the cost of living crisis. The Well works with a number of different agencies to ensure the best outcome for those needing help. During the week a number of drop-ins take place at the Café including health and wellbeing, support for those who have mental heath issues, advice on a wide range of issues including a housing advice drop-in and dementia support and advice. Residents from Fleckney are welcome to attend free advice is readily available. The Well has two paid members of staff with everyone else being volunteers. Andy provided a number of leaflets and posters for distribution in the village to raise the profile of The Well for the benefit of local residents. The Chairman thanked Andy for his attendance and for explaining the work of The Well.    
103/23     New Sports Centre – Business Case.

The Facilities Manager/Sports Development Officer submitted a first draft of the Business Case for the proposed new Sports Centre. The document set out the background to the project, the reasoning and need for a new facility, the consultation that had been carried out, information on the current facilities and activities and what the new facility would offer together with a financial projection of the likely running costs and income.
It was stressed this was a first draft and needed to be refined prior to its approval.
Resolved that the Draft Business Case be received and noted and any comments on the document be forwarded to the Facilities Manager/Sports Development Officer to enable a final version to be considered at a future meeting. 

104/23   
District and County Councillors’ and Police Reports.
There were no County Councillor or Police reports.
District Cllr. Birch updated members with the latest position with the “duty to co-operate” and the attempt by the Leader, Phil Knowles to meet with the MPs to gain a justification for their comments that the authority was not bound to accept more dwellings from the City although seven of the nine districts had already agreed. 
The Clerk provided members with crime statistics for the village for August 2023. It was noted there still had not been any significant increase in reported crimes following the advertising campaign to encourage residents to use the 101 number to report non-emergency crimes.
Resolved the reports be received and the action above be agreed.
105/23    Correspondence.
The Clerk submitted details of correspondence received since the last meeting as set out below:

	Ref No.
	Received From
	Contents
	Agreed  Action



	1
	Leicestershire CC
	Local Cycling and Walking Infrastructure Plan for Market Harborough
	Noted.

	2
	Gigaclear
	Proposed Gigaclear rollout – Fleckney, Newton Harcourt, Wistow, Arnesby, Shearsby and Saddington.
	An invitation be extended to a representative of Gigaclear to attend the next meeting to explain the rollout.


	3
	LRALC
	AGM Wednesday 15th November 2023
	Noted.


Resolved that the correspondence be received be noted and the action set out in the above table be approved.
106/23
Employees and Chair’s Reports.
There was no report from the Street Orderly. 
The Chairman thanked Cllr. Mcdonagh for her efforts in attending the Planning Committee and speaking on behalf of the Parish Council against the proposal to replace the shops on the Shire Homes development with eight houses.
107/23
Recreation Committee.
Members received the minutes of the Recreation Committee that was held on 25th September 2023, copies of which had been previously circulated.
Resolved the minutes of the Recreation Committee be received and noted.

108/23
Planning Applications.
Members considered and commented on new planning applications received since the last meeting of the Council as follows:
	Reference
	Proposal
	Location
	Comment

	23/01396/FUL
	Erection of a single storey rear extension and front porch extension 

 INCLUDEPICTURE "https://pa2.harborough.gov.uk/online-applications-skin/images/ico_comment.gif" \* MERGEFORMATINET 


	51 Manor Road
	No comments


Resolved that the comments on planning applications as set out in the table above be forwarded by the Clerk to Harborough DC.
109/23
Shire Homes - High Street Development.
Members considered the implications of the decision at the Harborough DC Planning Committee held on 12th September 2023 to approve the planning application 22/02180/FUL to replace the retail units with a further eight dwellings, reduce the amount of car parking and relocate the community space to the Scout Hut site.

Members were disappointed that such a decision had been made when the retail units were an integral part of the original application and it was approved on that basis. This was also the only site left in the village centre to provide much needed retail units to cater for the growing population due to the amount of new build taking place.

Members considered what action could be taken with regard to the decision. The only course of action open to challenge the decision would be a judicial review; a legal challenge to how the decision has been made. It was pointed out that this could be very expensive and would need evidence that there had been some illegality or procedural impropriety.
Members considered if it would be appropriate to consider if it would be feasible to request the developer to amend the design of the community space to make it dual use to allow some car parking when not in use as a community space. The original application provided for nine spaces on this site making a total of thirty nine for the whole site whereas the latest layout only allows for eighteen spaces of which two are EV charging points and two are disabled. There was some concern expressed at the loss of a dedicated community space at the expense of further car parking particularly if it were to have a tarmac finish. The view was expressed that if it were to be dual use it should retain, as far as possible, the aesthetics of the community space design and not just become a car park.

The decision notice was still to be issued as the S106 Agreement needed to be amended first. This raised a question about whether the developer had made all the payments due under the existing Agreement.

Resolved that:

(i) The Chairman writes to Neil O’Brien to express the Parish Council’s concern about the decision, the way in which it was arrived at and to request that the matter be investigated further.

(ii) The developer be requested to consider an amendment to the design of the community space to make it a dual use facility to provide additional car parking whilst still retaining the aesthetics of the community space. 

(iii) The Clerk to ascertain if all the payments due under the current S106 Agreement have been paid.

110/23
Request for Financial Support.

Members once again considered a request for financial support for a Ukrainian family that were being re-housed in the village to provide some essential items to make the property habitable. An application form had been completed and details of the items that were required provided. Some of the items had already been purchased but there remained items to the approximate value of £950 still to purchase. The application was discussed at some length, particularly the aspect of other help that was available to such families from a range of organisations locally.  
 Resolved that a grant of £950 be made in accordance with the Council’s General Power of Competence subject to the Chairman visiting the family and being satisfied the application is genuine and accurately reflects the needs of the family.

111/23
Village Centre Improvements.

The Clerk provided an update on progress with the village centre improvements that had been provided by Harborough DC.  The Parish Council had been requested to consider omitting the recycling element from the double bin in the Everard’s Car Park due to problems with on street recycling and to determine the type of soft landscaping for the area between the highway and the brook on the Green. The Parish Council was also asked to consider other possible improvements to utilise the current underspend of £4,143 which needed to be allocated and spent by 31st March 2024.

Resolved that:

(i) The change to the double bin at the Everard’s Car Park to omit recycling be agreed. 
(ii) The area behind the knee rails at the Green be left as a grassed area.

(iii) Members bring ideas to the next meeting to utilise the underspend of £4143. (Increased to £4,818 by the decision in (ii) above).
112/23
Consent Licence re Vehicle Activated Sign, Kilby Road.

Resolved the Chairman and Vice Chairman be authorised to sign the consent licence with Leicestershire CC for the vehicle activated sign to be installed on Kilby Road.

113/23
Budget Report 2023/24.


The Clerk submitted a report setting out details of spending against budgets for the current year together with explanations for any significant variations copies of which had been previously circulated.


Resolved that the report be received and noted.
114/23
Date of Next Meeting.
Monday 13th November 2023 at 7.00 pm. 
The Meeting closed at 9.33 pm.

Signed………………………………….Date……………….

Chairman
Fleckney Parish Council





Minutes of the Meeting of the Fleckney Parish Council held at the Sports Centre, Leicester Road 9th October 2023.





Present:


Cllrs. S Wyche (Chairman), A Birch, J Brummel, J Earwaker, T Mcdonagh, S Parker and S Robson.





J H Flower, Clerk to the Council.


T Clegg, Facilities Manager/Sports Development Officer.


Andy Wright, Operations Manager, The Well, Kibworth.


Members of the Public - 1








Members of the Public - None
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PAGE  
24
Council Meeting 9th October 2023

